Draft  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

November 1, 2006


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

November 1, 2006
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, November 1, 2006.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Bob Oakes; and Comr. Doug Remaley

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Andy Garman; Kelly Wyatt; Shane Baum; Jay Neal; Michelle Gray; Steven Saunders; Nancy Carawan; June Fisher; Reed Fisher; Annette Ratzenberger; John Ratzenberger; Wilo Kelly; Eddie Goodrich; Ralph Calfee; Sheila Foster; Peebles Harrison; David Masters; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the pledge of allegiance.     

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Introduction of Interim Deputy Town Manager

Town Manager Charlie Cameron introduced new Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson.  Board members welcomed Mr. Richardson to Town employment.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE
Town Attorney Ike McRee opened Audience Response.

June Fisher, Nags Head oceanfront resident; spoke concerning today's upcoming discussion of beach nourishment financing options for Board consideration; the Town’s Beach Nourishment Committee recommended scenario #1; she and her husband would like the Board to consider two (2) benefit or taxing zones when considering the financing scenarios; they recommend a separate tax benefit zone for north Nags Head and for south Nags Head; South Nags Head will receive considerably more sand than north Nags Head.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Audience Response was closed.

RECOGNITION OF PUBLIC WORKS EMPLOYEE SHANE BAUM

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented a Certificate of Congratulations and trophy to Water Services Technician Shane Baum who was recognized for his second place win in the Equipment Skills Event at the recent NC Rural Water Association Eastern Regional Conference and Expo.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Deputy Police Chief Wayne Byrum and Town Manager Charlie Cameron commended Police Officer/ACO Jay Neal; the Board recognized Mr. Neal for ten (10) years of service.  

Town Manager Charlie Cameron commended Deputy Town Clerk/Office Assistant Michelle Gray; the Board recognized Ms. Gray for ten (10) years of service. 

Public Works Director Dave Clark commended Facilities Maintenance Technician Steven Saunders; the Board recognized Mr. Saunders for five (5) years of service. 

Public Works Director Dave Clark commended Water Plant Superintendent Nancy Carawan; the Board recognized Ms. Carawan for three (3) years of service. 

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #4 to FY 06/07 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Approval of Minutes

-
Consideration of municipal ordinance declaring speed limit modification on US 158 at NHES

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-
407(c)(10)(h), Multi-Family Development within the C-2 Zoning District as a conditional use to allow an 
alternate life safety/evacuation plan in lieu of a fire lane

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron explained the background of the municipal ordinance declaring a speed limit modification on US 158 at the Nags Head Elementary School.   He thanked those involved in the success of the establishment of a school zone on US 158.   Comr. Oakes thanked Town Manager Cameron for his work on this issue. 

A copy of Budget Adjustment #4, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The ordinance declaring a speed limit modification on US 158 at Nags Head Elementary School, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-7, Definitions of specific words and terms to add a definition for “General Contractor’s Office” and proposed amendment to Section 48-167, Required Parking by Use to add a parking standard for “General Contractor’s Office”

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item.  

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated October 23, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"Eddie Goodrich has submitted the attached zoning ordinance amendment to add a use definition for “General Contractor’s Office” and to create a specific parking standard for this use.  In this request, General Contractor’s Office is defined as a building or portion of a building occupied for office use by a “General contractor” as defined by Chapter 87, Article I of the North Carolina State Statutes.  The North Carolina State Statutes defines “General contractor” as the following:

87-1. "General contractor" defined; exceptions. 

For the purpose of this Article any person or firm or corporation who for a fixed price, commission, fee, or wage, undertakes to bid upon or to construct or who undertakes to superintend or manage, on his own behalf or for any person, firm, or corporation that is not licensed as a general contractor pursuant to this Article, the construction of any building, highway, public utilities, grading or any improvement or structure where the cost of the undertaking is thirty thousand dollars ($30,000) or more, or undertakes to erect a North Carolina labeled manufactured modular building meeting the North Carolina State Building Code, shall be deemed to be a "general contractor" engaged in the business of general contracting in the State of North Carolina.

This section shall not apply to persons or firms or corporations furnishing or erecting industrial equipment, power plan equipment, radial brick chimneys, and monuments.

This section shall not apply to any person or firm or corporation who constructs or alters a building on land owned by that person, firm or corporation provided such building is intended solely for occupancy by that person and his family, firm, or corporation after completion; and provided further that, if such building is not occupied solely by such person and his family, firm, or corporation for at least 12 months following completion, it shall be presumed that the person, firm, or corporation did not intend such building solely for occupancy by that person and his family, firm, or corporation.

This section shall not apply to any person engaged in the business of farming who constructs or alters a building on land owned by that person and used in the business of farming, when such building is intended for use by that person after completion. 

'Mr. Goodrich has applied for this amendment for the purpose of completing an office building that is currently under construction at 111 Baltic Street.  A portion of the building will be occupied by a general contractor and the remainder of the building will be occupied as a professional office.  Mr. Goodrich has indicated that the parking requirements for a general contractor’s office are less than that of other professional office uses because client visits are infrequent and parking is primarily used for employees only.  Mr. Goodrich has proposed a standard that he feels will meet the parking needs of a general contractor.  

'The approved site plan at 111 Baltic Street requires 12 parking spaces; 12 parking spaces are currently provided on the site.  Mr. Goodrich has added additional floor area to the building thus requiring an additional space under the current ordinance.  If this ordinance amendment is adopted, it will likely reduce the parking requirement which would allow Mr. Goodrich to amend the site plan and complete the project without adding additional parking.  

'Staff Recommendation/Land Use Plan Consistency Review

Staff recognizes that parking needs will vary for different office uses and that in some cases a new standard for a specific type of office use can lead to a more accurate parking requirement.  Therefore, Staff does not object to this request and finds that the proposed amendment is not inconsistent or in conflict with the provisions of the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000.

'Planning Board Recommendation

At their September 19, 2006 meeting, the Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of this ordinance amendment."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, October 19, 2006 and on Thursday, October 26, 2006 as required by law.

Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 9:33 a.m.  There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 9:33 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the zoning ordinance amendment concerning general contractor’s office as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

The ordinance concerning general contractor's office, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment to Section 48-661 to specifically provide that the Planning Board has the authority to initiate zoning map amendments 

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated September 25, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance amendment initiated by the Board of Commissioners to amend Town Code Section 48-661, Motion to amend.  This code section as it pertains to map amendments was amended by the Board of Commissioners on September 6, 2006 to provide that only the Board of Commissioners or the owner or an agent of the owner of the property for which the rezoning was being requested could submit such an application request.  In the Board of Commissioners review of this change, the Board also desired to add the Planning Board among the list of eligible applicants to initiate amendments to the zoning map.  This change, which required new public advertisement in order for the Board to act upon, is reflected in the attached ordinance. 

'Staff recommends the adoption of the proposed amendment and furthermore finds that the proposed amendment is consistent with the provisions of the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000. 

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends the adoption of the proposed amendment as presented."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, October 19, 2006 and on Thursday, October 26, 2006 as required by law.

Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 9:35 a.m.  There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 9:35 a.m.

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Mr. Wilson explained that there are two (2) different types of amendments to the zoning ordinance:  A text amendment and a zoning map amendment.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the zoning ordinance amendment concerning Planning Board and initiation of zoning map amendments as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning zoning map amendments, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Town Code Section 48-7, Definition of Restaurant, Section 48-7, add definition for take-out restaurant, Section 48-167(4) parking requirement for take-out restaurant and Section 48-167(4) Restaurant (sites with multiple buildings) parking standard

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item.

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated October 18, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"Planning and Development staff has prepared the attached proposed zoning ordinance amendment in response to comments and concerns arising from the review of a recent site plan for the expansion of an existing restaurant. 

'At the September 19, 2006 Planning Board meeting the Board considered a zoning text amendment by Mr. Ralph Calfee representing RV’s Sugar Creek Restaurant. That amendment if approved would allow an accessory restaurant building to function as a principle restaurant building. The Planning Board voted not to recommend approval to the Board of Commissioners and further requested staff to develop an ordinance which would allow multiple restaurants on a site. Following the Board of Commissioners meeting, staff developed the attached ordinances and has met with Mr. Calfee at his request to review the amendments. The attached amendments if adopted would allow multiple restaurants (restaurants, drive-through restaurant, drive in restaurant and take-out restaurant) on a site. The attached proposal also establishes a take-out restaurant use category use as well as a parking standard for take-out restaurant.  A take-out restaurant would only be permitted in the C-2 General Commercial District.

'Mr. Calfee has reviewed the revised zoning ordinance text amendment, has accepted the changes and has withdrawn his previous ordinance request.

'The Planning Board at their October 17, 2006 meeting discussed the attached amendments and voted unanimously to recommend approval.

'Staff and Planning Board recommend the adoption of the proposed amendments and furthermore finds that the proposed amendments are consistent with the provisions of the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, October 19, 2006 and on Thursday, October 26, 2006 as required by law. 

Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 9:39 a.m.  There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 9:39 a.m.

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the zoning ordinance amendment concerning take-out restaurant definition and parking as presented.   The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning take-out restaurant definition and parking, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Presentation of final Lead Planning Group Land Use Plan Vision Statement

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Land and Water Use Plan Lead Planning Group/Staff memo dated October 23, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"The Land Use Plan Lead Planning Group (LPG) presented initial recommendations on a revised Town Vision Statement at the September 6, 2006 Board of Commissioners meeting.  The Board of Commissioners held a workshop on October 18, 2006 to discuss the proposed changes and provide input to the LPG.  This item includes a revised Vision Statement which incorporates Board comments from the October 18th meeting.  

'Briefly, the changes include the following:

· The term “non-invasive” was added 
· to further describe the type of vegetation that is desirable in Nags Head.

· The current Vision Statement includes language describing the desired character of the oceanfront beach, “An oceanfront beach that is accessible and usable; not blocked by large structures.”  The Lead Planning Group recommended adding language to this sentence to describe the desired character for the sound front.  In this final draft, the oceanfront and sound front are addressed separately; it was agreed upon that the issues affecting these areas are too unique to combine.  

· The phrase “family members” was added back into the sentence regarding recreational amenities.

'The changes from the original LPG recommendation are highlighted.  Additions to the currently effective Vision Statement are underlined and deletions are stricken.  The memo presented at the September 6th meeting is also attached.

'The Lead Planning Group is requesting Board consideration and adoption of this revised Vision Statement language."

The proposed LUP Vision Statement, as presented, read in part as follows:

"PROPOSED VISION STATEMENT

The Town of Nags Head is working to build a community populated by diverse groups whose common bond is a love of the Outer Banks.  We recognize that the town must be a good place to live before it can be a good place to visit.  We recognize that those who have lived on this land before us have forged our path and that we must learn from them and respect their memory. We recognize that our natural environment is an integral part of our community and must be considered in all decisions.  We recognize that in order to secure this future we must work together, treating all with respect and fairness and  providing all with justice, keeping focusing on our common goals in front of us and our petty differences behind us.

'The Town of Nags Head is working to build a community with an economy based on family vacation tourism.   The base of that economy is a high quality beach experience. diverse supply of accommodations, primarily single-family homes but including hotel and multi-family dwelling units.  Important elements in developing and maintaining this economy are:

*
A relaxed-paced beach community comprised primarily of low-density development and open spaces

*
A diverse supply of accommodations, including single-family homes, hotels, and multi-family dwelling units, that attract and are accessible to visitors from a wide range of economic and social strata

*
A natural environment typified by clean waters and a the natural landscape of sand dunes and non-invasive, salt tolerant vegetation

*
An healthy, well-maintained oceanfront beach that is accessible and usable; not blocked by large structures

*
A carefully managed sound front that preserves the natural and beneficial functions of the estuarine environment while balancing respect for private property rights and the need to provide public access. 

*
A built environment that reflects the heritage of “Old Nags Head”
*
A well-organized pattern of land uses that, when combined with a transportation system that accommodates a variety of travel modes, promotes an active and accessible community

*
Accommodations that attract and are accessible to visitors from a wide range of economic and social strata

*
Commercial services provided by locally owned and operated businesses that share in the building of our community

*
Recreational amenities and attractions, both commercial and non-commercial that are wholesome and appeal to a broad spectrum of family members, age groups and interests."


MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the revised LUP Vision Statement as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

Consideration of resolution of approval for State Land Use Plan grant contracts 

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated October 23, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"Staff has received notification from the North Carolina Division of Coastal Management that the Town has been awarded a grant to complete Phase II of the update to the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan.  The Town has been awarded $13,100 for phase II which includes the period from September 18, 2006 to June 30, 2007.  The Town has been provided a contract by the State to execute this grant; this contract requires a Town match of cash and in-kind services totaling $26,900.  

'Staff has expressed concerns to the Division of Coastal Management District Planner regarding the limited timeframe included in the contract for the completion of Phase II.  DCM has indicated that this is due to a problem in the State Contracts Office and that the most efficient remedy is to apply immediately for a contract extension. An extension would give the Town slightly greater than a year to complete phase II.  After a detailed discussion with DCM of our options, Staff would recommend that the Board execute the attached contract and authorize Staff to apply for a contract extension.  

'Attached is a resolution which would authorize the Mayor and the Town Clerk to execute the contract.  Staff has planned to continue with the same consultant as phase I for project support.  For next steps, Staff and the LPG will begin the policy process and creation of a future land use map.  Attached for your reference is a portion of the approved grant application which outlines the phase II work plan.  The phase II consultant contract will include a detailed schedule of activities and milestones."

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the resolution of approval for LUP grant contracts as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

The resolution of approval for LUP grant contracts, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head is required to update its Core CAMA Land Use Plan every five years; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has been identified by the Division of Coastal Management to continue Phase II of the process during FY 2006-2007; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head has been awarded a grant in the amount of $13,100 from the Division of Coastal Management to carry out Phase II of this project; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has agreed to provide a local match of at least $26,900 to carry out Phase II of this project.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head:

1) That the contract between the Town of Nags Head and the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources be and the same is hereby approved.

2) That the Mayor and the Clerk be and they are hereby authorized to sign and execute the said contract for and on behalf of the Town of Nags Head and forward the same to the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources.

3) That upon final execution, a copy of said contract be filed with the minutes of this meeting."
OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects 
Discussion of financing proposals for local project

Mayor Cahoon explained that the decision of which scenario to move forward with for beach nourishment financing is being determined after numerous Board meeting discussions, the DVD forum aired on GAC and workshops.

Comr. Oakes said that the first scenario places most of the burden on oceanfront property owners; the scenario chosen needs to be the most politically viable - it will not result in equal amounts of sand for everyone; he spoke in favor of the first scenario and feels it is the plan that has the best chance of passing a referendum.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that Board members have reviewed a number of scenarios; when the beach is renourished, the benefit is to everyone; she spoke in favor of scenario one.

Comr. Gray stated that he feels that scenario one is the only one with a chance of passing; he pointed out that he does not see the sand lasting the amount of time predicted - 12 - 15 years; he feels a lot of education is required for the referendum to pass.

Comr. Remaley feels scenario one would be the easiest scenario to sell to the public; he noted that an educational process is the only way people will vote in favor of it; he spoke in favor of scenario one.

Mayor Cahoon spoke in favor of scenario one - she feels it is the most realistic option that would pass.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to support beach nourishment financing scenario #1 as the beach nourishment option to pursue.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.   

Scenario #1, as approved, read in part as follows:

	Scenario
	Dare County

Burden
	Town wide

Burden
	Tax Rate 

Increase
	Municipal Service District 

Burden
	Municipal Service District
	Municipal Service 

District  Tax Rate

	 1
	25%
	25%
	$ 0.0554
	50%
	E. Hwy. 12 & 1243
	$ 0.3208


Mayor Cahoon explained that the Board would move forward with scenario #1 with a referendum to be scheduled for Spring 2007; the schedule for the referendum will be presented at the December 6, 2006 Board meeting.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee had nothing new to report.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - NC DOT issues

US 158 multi-use path - Public Works Director Dave Clark reported on the positive scoping meeting for NC DOT for the US 158 west side multi-use path; staff is moving forward; he reported further that approximately seven (7) of the necessary 12 steps identified by NC DOT have been completed.

South Nags Head drainage ditches - Town Manager Charlie Cameron reported that NC DOT was reminded about the clean-up of the South Nags Head ditches.

Conch street ocean outfall junction box failure - Town Manager Charlie Cameron reported that if the Town pays the cost of the brick, NC DOT will do the installation and repair of Conch street; it was Board consensus to  partner with NCDOT for this repair.

Ocean outfall presentation by Moffit & Nichol - The Moffit & Nichol ocean outfall report will be presented on November 9, 2006 from 10:00 a.m. to 12:00 noon at Jockey's Ridge State Park.  A State grant was provided for the consultant to study all State outfalls. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Ehmann beach access 

The summary sheet read in part as follows:

"At the November 1, 2006 Board of Commissioners meeting, staff will discuss the signage at the Ehmann Beach Access.  The Ehmanns donated property to the Town in 1997 which has since been utilized as a Town beach access in South Nags Head - next to the McManus Cottages.

'Attached please find the excerpt from the December 3, 1997 Board minutes when donation of the property was approved." 
Planning Director Tim Wilson reported on the Ehmann oceanfront property in South Nags Head that was gifted to the Town by the Ehmanns in 1997.  The property could provide an opportunity for a pedestrian-only beach access; there are two (2) properties with easements to allow them use of the area to access their properties.  Mr. Wilson suggested installing beach access signage indicating pedestrian use only as well as installing no parking signs so the public does not block access.

A proposed Traffic Control Map amendment is to be presented at the December 6, 2006 Board meeting to incorporate beach access and restricted parking signage.  Staff is to research the deed for this property to obtain all details.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Discussion of Nags Head/Kill Devil Hills Joint Fire Station

Fire Chief Butch Osborne reported that the Town of Kill Devil Hills is planning on building a fire station with full staffing at the Nags Head/Kill Devil Hills Town line; they would like Nags Head to participate in some of the  capital costs for fire apparatus.  

Town Manager Charlie Cameron explained that if the Town partners with Kill Devil Hills, then the Town's entire fire protection plan is complete.  He spoke of better coverage for the northern part of Town. 

It was Board consensus that staff continue to explore the possibility of partnering with the Town of Kill Devil Hills in a joint fire station venture.  Town Manager Charlie Cameron stated that estimated cost figures will be provided in the upcoming CIP submittal. 

Report on camp scholarships - YMCA Executive Director Sheila Foster 

YMCA Executive Director Sheila Foster introduced the YMCA Board members that were in attendance and extended her appreciation to the Town for its support of the YMCA summer camp initiative.   Ms. Foster presented a report on the 2006 summer camp program via a powerpoint presentation which was prepared by a 13-year old YMCA participant.   

Board members spoke positively about the summer camp program and thanked Ms. Foster for her presentation.

Report from Town Auditor Martin Starnes & Assoc. 

Finance Officer Kim Kenny introduced Bryan Starnes of Martin Starnes & Assoc. who performed the Town's FY 2005/2006 audit.  Mr. Starnes summarized the very positive audit highlights with a powerpoint presentation.

Mr. Starnes reported no compliance and no internal control findings.  He complimented Ms. Kenny and her staff for their professionalism.  He also commended the Town and its staff on the high tax collection rate.  He reassured the Board that the Town was in very good financial health.

Report from WK Dickson on Town Stormwater Management Plan

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Tom Murray and Scott Whalen from WK Dickson; Mr. Murray provided an update on the progress of the Town Stormwater Management Plan via a powerpoint presentation.  

Mayor Cahoon pointed out that all Board members receive phone calls concerning drainage issues at times.

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Mr. Murray stated that the final Stormwater Management Plan is expected to be completed before the end of 2006.  

Town Manager Charlie Cameron suggested that representatives from WK Dickson attend the ocean outfall presentation by Moffit & Nichol on November 9, 2006 at Jockey's Ridge State Park.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER (Continued)

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Presentation of Annual Report

Town Manager Charlie Cameron presented the FY 2006 Annual Report to the Board via a powerpoint presentation.  Each Department Head presented his/her own department's report.  

Mayor Cahoon thanked Town Manager Charlie Cameron and staff for their work.  

Comr. Oakes thanked the Board and staff for another great year.

It was Board consensus that staff continue to present both audit and annual reports at the same Board meeting in the future. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Final update on OBX Marathon

Town Manager Charlie Cameron provided a final update on the upcoming Outer Banks Marathon.  The event is scheduled for Sunday, November 12, 2006; it is the largest cooperative event held on the Outer Banks which involves all municipalities and Dare County.  

Mayor Cahoon pointed out that there are approximately 4500 registered participants but only 266 participants from Dare County.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Barnes Street Town Park

Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile stated that allowing the YMCA to utilize the grassy area of the Town Park at Barnes Street has ruined the field as bermuda grass does not do well under heavy traffic.  The area will be replaced with sod next spring.  

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Beacon Motor Lodge encroachment

Town Manager Charlie Cameron reported on the encroachment by the Beacon Motor Lodge at the Baltic Street Beach Access.  Staff has met with the property owner but has not yet received a response concerning a plan of action to remove the encroachment.  Town Attorney Ike McRee is to send the property owner a letter reminding them of the issue.  The Baltic Street beach access must be cleared by the end of 2006 in order to comply with State grant deadlines to improve the access.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - DCM grants for Blackman/Abalone beach accesses

Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson reported that the Town has received information that the State  Division of Coastal Management (DCM) has grant funds available for beach access improvements via a "fast-track" program.   Proposed projects for these grants include the Blackman Street beach access which would include a crosswalk replacement with a total cost of approximately $45,000 and the Abalone Street beach access which would include a crosswalk replacement and development of a handicapped-accessible ramp with a total cost of  approximately $80,000.  Grant applications are due November 16, 2006; the Town match for these projects is anticipated to be 25%.  

It was Board consensus for staff to proceed with the DCM grant applications for the "fast-track" program for the Blackman Street and the Abalone Street Beach Access improvements.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Powell Bill Street plan update

Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that bids have been received for Powell Bill Street improvements; he is in the process of preparing a contract detailing the improvements.

It was Board consensus to move forward with the plan to construct concrete sidewalks from Bonnett Street north to the first entrance on Wrightsville Avenue at Nags Head Elementary School in conjunction with the Safe Routes to School Program.  

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Beach Road Development Study by NC State School of Design

Planning Director Tim Wilson reported that the NC State School of Design is incorporating comments into their final report on the Beach Road Development Study.  

It was Board consensus that the contract between the Town and NC State be extended in order for the final Beach Road Development presentation to take place at the January 17, 2007 mid-month Board meeting.  

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Cahoon - Request for Closed Session

Mayor Cahoon requested a Closed Session to discuss the acquisition of real property in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(5) and to discuss a personnel honorarium in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(2).

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA 

Comr. Remaley - Funding request for Critical Stress Debriefing Team

The Critical Stress Debriefing Team assists in emergency situations; the Team assisted during the recent tragedy in the Town of Southern Shores.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to provide a $500 contribution to the Critical Stress Debriefing Team with funds to come from excess revenues from the sale of fixed assets.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Comr. Remaley - Barnes Street Facility

Comr. Remaley thanked all involved in the Barnes Street facility improvements.

Comr. Gray - Zoning Ordinance Review Committee

Comr. Gray reported that the Zoning Ordinance Review Committee met recently to discuss eight (8) possible zoning amendments; the Committee will meet again next week. 

Comr. Oakes - Recent article in Outer Banks Sentinel

Comr. Oakes pointed out that a recent article in the Outer Banks Sentinel stated that the proposed beach nourishment financing would be dependent on the 2004 assessment tax rate but is actually to be based on the  2005 assessment value.

CLOSED SESSION 

MOTION:   Mayor Cahoon made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss a personnel honorarium in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(2) and to discuss the acquisition of real property in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(5).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.  The time was 1:06 p.m. 

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 1:35 p.m.  Mayor Cahoon noted that no final actions were taken during Closed Session.  She stated that an honorarium was discussed and instructions were given to the Town Attorney concerning the acquisition of real property. 

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:    Comr. Remaley made a motion to adjourn which passed unanimously.  The time was 1:36 p.m.







_______________________________







Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
___________________________

Mayor:

___________________________



M. Renée Cahoon
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